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Photo: Stevens School District #5 about 1925

The school, still in use up until the 1940s, was built “a few years before 1858” by William Howlett with the help of Harvey Clark and Seneca Getty. The earliest dated records of the school district, quoted in the 1925 Centennial Souvenir History, were from 1843 and included a rate bill allowing sixteen taxpayers and a total of $9.55 raised in taxes. A. B. Stevens paid the most, $1.36 and Ephraim Goff paid sixteen cents, the least. Family names of children attending included Ames, Bartlett, Blodgett, Covey, Durfee, Goff, Hendrickson, Lester, Parish, Porter, Rich, Salisbury, Snyder Sparks, Stevens and Tracey. In the fall of 1875 Stevens Schoolhouse was the scene of occasional religious services held by Rev. William Watson, pastor of the Methodist Episcopal Church of Sandy Creek. 

Irene Fuller adds this bit of history on the school house: “In 1946 William Fuller bought the school at auction and with his bride to be, Irene G. Wilder, James Fuller and Radcliffe Wilder remodeled the inside and made it their home. When it was purchased there was a front addition (entry hall) with a boys and girls toilet, a place for coats and on the south side was a row of windows. The ceiling was about 12 foot. The inside was all sided with 1” beaded lumber. The addition on the front was left and a new floor laid which was part of the living room. The windows on the south side were taken out and a large picture window was installed which was in the dining room. The kitchen and bath were across the back and stairs in the middle with one bedroom on the other side. The ceiling was lowered four feet, which made eight foot ceiling down and seven feet up through most of the center. There were three bedrooms and a store room upstairs. The school’s round wood stove was used for hest while remodeling was done. Later it was moved to my father Radcliffe Wilder’s shop. The woodshed was torn off the back and a room was built across the back and extended past the south side of the house. In it we installed a furnace, shop, mud room, laundry room, water pump, water heater and freezer. The cupalo and bell was removed from the roof. The bell was installed on a tall pole at my father’s farm and when the grandchildren were down in the sand pit next to the creek playing, the bell was rung for the children to come to the house. We raised a wonderful family with five children. When we moved to Oklahoma in 1963 it was sold to Donald and Nancy Ridgeway. Donald Ridgeway added a garage and the stone front porch. Tom and Jackie Gregg and family live there now.” 

Noyes and Stevens Cemetery books will be ready for press within the next few months. We are still looking for information and photos on the families buried there. These two books will be available at the 150th Oswego County Fair this year. 

Veterans of Sandy Creek who served from September 3, 1945 to December 31, 1959 is being written and will be available November 11, 2007.  There is still time to send in your information and photos. 
Spring is here!  Office hours are Fridays from 9am to 4pm. For an appointment I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 (home phone 695-2820) or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. 

Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com
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